

Rates Meeting 5 February 2007

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING RECONVENED ON MONDAY 5TH FEBRUARY AT 10.00 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, M McKeegan, C McShane, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services




Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services




Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism & Leisure Services




Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mrs S Bateson, Environmental Health Manager




Mrs C Coyles, Member Services/Clerical Officer

07/05:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies


As all members where present there were no apologies.
Chairman’s Business

Condolences

Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to offer condolences to Mr Mawdsley on the death of his Father.

All Councillors wished to be associated with these remarks.

07/05:02
CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT ESTIMATES FOR 2007/2008
The Clerk stated that a copy of the draft minutes of the previous Rates Meeting on the 17th January 2007, where attached.
The Clerk asked the Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) to give her report to Council.

The ACE stated that she had circulated an addendum to her report.

The ACE stated that following the Council meeting on the 17th January, further work had been carried out and potential savings had been identified.  She also stated that a letter had been received from DOE indicating an increase in general grant of £56,807.
The Estimates as presented provide for total net expenditure of £4,694,528, after General Grant of £753,616, requires an amount of £3,941,912, which represents and increase of 12.49%.

Capital Programme

The ACE explained that within the Capital Schedule, Council might wish to consider the following savings:

· Reducing the IT Development and Maintenance Budget from £25,000 to £15,000.  
· Marina Extension – On Shore Facilities.  Delay actual extension until the 08/09 year, pending funding and grants from other bodies. 

· Council could consider the purchase of the Mac Pac through the Waste Management Grant, however the actual amount of the Waste Management Grant has yet to be determined and communicated and can only be used for Capital Outlay. 
These combined totals would give a saving of £24,943.

Revenue Expenditure and Income

The ACE stated that potential savings had been identified and where available for discussion.
Ballycastle Christmas Lights
The ACE stated that £10,000 was available from this area as potential savings.

The Head of Development (HD) explained that a capital cost was identified, and that this money would be used to employ an electrician to erect the lights, so that they are connected to one power outlet.  She explained that this was just an estimate and was subject to tender.

Councillor O Black stated that she would be reluctant to reduce the money for the lights as there could be improvements made on the Christmas lights in the Moyle Area.  She stated that Council could contribute some money to the Ballycastle lights and give the other areas £1000 if they need help.
Councillor McShane stated that she felt that the business community need to help with the cost of lighting.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,

“That the Ballycastle Christmas lights monies be removed from the budget for this year.”

Council Events – Christmas Activities
In reply to Councillor Harding the HD stated the Four Swans co-ordinator had built up the Halloween events, and it is proposed that the events at Christmas will also be built up.
Councillor Harding stated that she felt it was a good investment especially if it encouraged visitors to come to Ballycastle.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she agreed and explained that parents of young children would like to see more activities during this season.

The HD stated that the money will be used to organise events and activities around the town.
Councillor McCambridge stated that there were officers employed within the Council to carry out these duties and that we should give them some money to work with.

Councillor McIlroy enquired if there was a community group who could take this forward and do something for the community.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That this item should be discussed later in the meeting.”

Corporate – Consultancy Fees

In reply to Councillor Harding, the Clerk explained the Council had joined with a number of other Councils regarding a challenge to PPS14, and it had been suggested that the Council may have to contribute approximately £10,000 towards this.
Councillor McConaghy stated that compared with other Council’s, Moyle is relatively small, and why should we give in the same amount as bigger Councils, and suggested that it should be on a pro-rata basis.

Councillor O Black stated that PPS14 affects some Council areas more so than others.  

Councillor McDonnell stated that these restrictions are placed on the land and if two Council areas have a court case then each party would pay an equal amount, therefore it would be unfair to pull out at this stage.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy


“That Corporate – Consultancy Fees should be reduced to £5,000.”
After further discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge


“That the Corporate – Consultancy Fees should remain unchanged at £10,000.”

On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour and two votes against the amendment which was carried.

Entertainments Licensing
The ACE stated there had been an increase in the income from Entertainments Licensing by £2,300.
Community Services – Capacity Building
In reply to Councillor O Black, the HD stated that Capacity Building budget had been 50% Local Strategy Partnership (LSP) funding and the other 50% was a training Budget, however, there is no longer LSP funding available and training still needs to be supplied to community groups.

Councillor McMullan stated that £3,000 is very low, he queried if it would not be appropriate to organised a conference in order to see how best to spend the money.

The HD stated that a survey had been undertaken and that the Community Services Officer would have a good understanding of what training is needed.
Councillor McMullan enquired if there was any way of increasing the capacity building budget.

Councillor O Black stated that it would be of great help to the Community groups but stated she did not think the money was available.

After discussion, it was agreed that the capacity building monies in Community Services would remain the same.

Street Nameplates
In reply to member’s queries, the Head of Technical Services (HTS) stated that there was currently £3,500 in the budget for maintenance and this additional money is for supplementary signage.
Councillor McDonnell stated that the signs are for public information and should be as clear as possible to understand, he stated that it was culturally wrong and the translation can sometimes be misleading.

Councillor McCambridge queried how the translation would be undertaken.

Councillor McAllister stated that someone from the Ulster Scots Department would make an opinion of how it should be translated.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he felt that at this particular time the Council should only look at things that are of benefit to the rate payers.

Councillor McShane stated that when the initial requests where made, the Council should had dealt with them, instead of dealing with the back log now.

After discussion,

Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,

“That the amount of money for Street Nameplates be reduced to £3,500, allowing no provision for bi-lingual signage.”

On a recorded vote being taken requested by Councillor McDonnell, Councillors Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour, and Councillors O Black, M Black, McCambridge, McKeegan, McMullan, McShane and Newcombe voted against the proposal which was carried.
Ballycastle Fireworks
Councillor McConaghy stated he felt that Council should not promote the fireworks and should be trying to preserve the environment.

Councillor McShane stated that the fireworks generate a lot of visitors to the area.

The HD stated that Council had always provided 100% funding for the firework display, and also pointed out that the Halloween festival is built around the fireworks finale.  

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell, 

“That the Ballycastle Fireworks monies be removed from the budget for this year.”

On a vote being taken, there were two votes in favour and six votes against the proposal which was lost.

Voluntary Contributions
Councillor Blaney stated that he felt that the voluntary contributions where not needed and each year the same groups apply for the £100 contribution.

Councillor McMullan stated that the £100 contribution has helped a lot of Community Groups, he stated that it is very little to give them £100 and should be more.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he agreed with Councillor McMullan’s comments but stated that he felt that £1000 should be given to Community Services Capacity Building so that the money can be used for both the capacity building and voluntary contributions.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she disagreed with this comment and stated that it would be hard to distinguish the two.

Councillor O Black stated that she agreed with Councillor McCambridge’s comments and stated that it would be a lot harder to get money and funding to improve training skills.  She stated that she would like the budget for capacity building to remain the same.

The HD stated that the voluntary contributions are having a good impact, however it might be time to review the criteria.
After discussion, it was agreed to the voluntary contributions would be retained, and the criteria would be revised.

Museum – Project Costs

The Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) stated that there was a collection of paintings in storage and the money was needed in order to organise the exhibition.

After discussion,


Councillor McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved, 


“That the Museum Project Costs would be retained.”

Arts and Culture

The HD stated that the extra £1000 would help the Arts Officer with projects and hopefully this will allow her to draw down further funding.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the project costs for the Arts and Culture programme would be increased to £2000.”

Reserves

The Clerk explained to members that whilst some of the other Councils are using money from their reserves, this would have to be made up at next year’s rates estimates.  The Clerk also stated that only £15,000 had been set aside for Single Status and therefore sufficient funds should at least remain in reserves for this purpose.
Councillor McDonnell stated that there is a principal regarding this issue.  He stated that in a previous report the auditor stated that each Council should make their budget and use it, now he is stating to have some money in reserve. 

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

The Clerk stated that it is good accounting practice to have some money in reserves for working capital. 
After discussion, it was agreed that £100,000 reserves would be applied for the 2007/2008 estimates.
Councillor McMullan returned to the meeting.

Council Events – Christmas Activities

It was agreed to discuss this item at this point.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black and resolved,


“That Christmas Activities would be retained.”

Further Requests

The ACE stated that a request had been received from Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage Trust, for funding of £7,000 to assist in the employment of a Full Time Manager and an Administration Assistant.

Councillor McAllister stated that the Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage Trust had received 85% funding from RDC for the Bushmills Cultural Tourism Project.  He explained that the monies need to be in place before any could be drawn down.

He explained that the Heritage Trust where giving £1000, and where asking Council to fund the remainder £7,000.

Councillor O Black stated that she would be reluctant to give the £7,000 to this group, as she felt it would not be fair to other groups who need money.  Although she stated that due to lack of funding some groups in a few years will not exist.
Councillor McAllister stated that this group had gone through Capacity Building and was trying to build the group up themselves for this eventuality.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would have concerns also about giving this group £7,000, as she explained that Tilly Molloy can not retain their staff due to lack of funds.

In reply to Councillor O Black, the HD stated that the Bushmills Town Heritage Initiative is separate from this group.

Councillor McAllister stated that this group had worked very hard and had got 85% funding and asked if it was too much for Council to fund the rest.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he felt that when any issue regarding Ulster Scots or Bushmills is on the agenda, Council put it down.  He stated that this group works very hard and are trying to do something for their community.
Councillor McAllister stated that it was to develop the cultural activity within the town.  He stated that this grant had been passed by the RDC and they are asking Council to fund the shortfall for running this project.

In reply to Councillor O Black, Councillor McAllister stated that the amount of money requested was what was needed to get the project up and running.

Councillor McMullan stated that some things could be taken out of the budget, he explained that the £7,000 shortfall could be reduced drastically.
The Clerk stated that it was not up to Council to decide what should and should not be in the project budget but, that any decision would have to be subject to an equality impact assessment.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, the HD stated that the Cultural and Events Officer would not be able to help with this project, as her project is based on a food project for the area and the ‘What’s On’ guide, also she is only part-time and would not have the time.

The HD stated that it was a fantastic group and that it would not be fair if they did not succeed, however she stated that another group had approached her asking for funding and she explained to them that Council where unable to provide this.  She stated that if they gave the Bushmills group funding it will leave the Council open, for other groups to complain.
Councillor O Black stated that maybe the Council should set up a budget to help the Community Groups in this way.
Councillor McMullan enquired what the group’s contribution had been.  

Councillor McAllister stated that that the budget had already been cut and the community group contribution was in kind.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,

“That Council grant the request from Bushmills Ulster Scots Heritage Trust, for funding of £7,000 to assist in the employment of a Full Time Manager and an Administration Assistant.”

On a recorded vote being taken requested by Councillor McAllister, Councillors Graham, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy and McIlroy voted in favour, and Councillors M Black, O Black, Blaney, McCambridge, McDonnell, McKeegan, McShane, McMullan and Newcombe voted against the proposal, which was lost.  Councillor Harding abstained from voting.
Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Striking of the Rate
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that a set amount of money is not put aside for absenteeism and that the overtime amount had increased due to wage increases.
The Clerk stated that overtime costs had been looked at very thoroughly.

Councillor McMullan enquired about the Dependant Carers Allowance under Councillors Allowance and asked if Council Staff would be able to cope with this.
The Clerk stated that he had not received any further information, but that he is expecting guidance from the DOE.
Councillor McMullan stated that he had been down in Building Control and wondered if there was anyway to alleviate the amount of work the department has.  He stated that Council should look at this next year.
The ACE gave members an overview of the rate as it would stand.  She informed members that the domestic District Rate was 0.003245p and the Non-domestic rate was 26.3p.
Councillor McDonnell stated that residents have to be aware that their rates won’t necessarily go up by 7.96% and that it will depend on the value of their house.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor O Black,

“That the Council strike a domestic District Rate of 0.003245p and a Non-domestic rate of 26.3p.”

On a vote being taken, there were fourteen votes in favour and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

Rathlin Island
After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in Committee.”

The Clerk stated that he wished to give members an update on the Rathlin Island Environmental Case.  He explained that himself, the HTS and the HEE met with the Council Solicitor and Barrister, William Orbinson.
The Clerk stated that the Solicitor and Barrister were surprised by the action taken by EHS.  Mr Orbinson had advised that he Council could mount a defence based on ‘due diligence’ but this would be high risk and costly if lost.  It was therefore recommended that the Council make a plea known as a ‘Ballymena Plea’ where by the Council is guilty, but that there are extenuating circumstances.
Councillor McConaghy stated that he felt it was in the Council’s best interests to go down the way of a “Ballymena Plea.”
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was disappointed at the way this had turned out as the DOE knew what was happening and had accepted this.

After discussion, it was agreed to enter a plea regarding the environmental problems on Rathlin Island.

The meeting concluded at 12.20pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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